EXTRACT FROM ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND QUALITY ENHANCEMENT COMMITTEE MINUTES: 

13 March 2019

19.06
Annual Course Review: Collaborative Courses 2017/18 (Min 18.131)


It was noted that Quality Enhancement had developed guidance on the teach-out of collaborative courses, which would be considered at the next meeting of the Collaborative Partnerships Forum.
30 November 2018
18.131
ANNUAL COURSE REVIEW: COLLABORATIVE COURSES 2017/18
Dr Keenan presented the Annual Course Review Report for 2017/18 (Paper No ASQEC/18/40).
Review method 

Dr Keenan noted that the Sub-Group’s review process had been altered so that it considered self-evaluation reports, institutional overview reports, external examiner reports and Partnership Manager reports.  Course committee and Staff-Student Consultative Committee minutes were no longer part of the review.

All collaborative partners had provided documentation except HTMi, Switzerland, and University of Hong Kong SPACE (the latter was working to a different timetable).  HTMi had subsequently submitted material and the review for both institutions would be completed in January.

Update from 2016/17 and Sub-Group Review 2017/18
The Sub-Group had been satisfied that all matters from the previous review had been addressed.  The report provided reviews for 2017/18 by institution identifying institution-wide issues and areas of good practice, together with specific comments on particular courses.  The review used RAG ‘Red’, ‘Amber’, ‘Green’ classification and all courses were classified Green.  It also identified matters to be addressed by two faculties and noted nine areas of good practice.

Recommendations

The report made five recommendations for the Committee’s consideration, one for action by the Committee and four by the Collaborative Partnerships Forum or Faculty Partnership Managers (FPMs), supported by Quality Enhancement.

The Sub-Group recommended that the Committee establish a task-and-finish group to draw up a protocol to safeguard the quality of the student experience when a course was being taught out.  The Committee noted that the University had considerable recent experience of teaching out courses and their monitoring, with Faculty action plans and regular reporting to Senate.  Consequently, a summary collation of the identified good practice should obviate the need for a working group.

It was noted that the four recommendations for action by the Collaborative Courses Forum and FPMs related to improving adherence to established protocols by partner institutions, timely maintenance of student records and improving accuracy of statistical returns for the Annual Course Review process.  It was proposed that the Forum be asked to ensure that each partner institution identified a named contact to provide minutes of course and staff-student consultative committees to Faculty Partnership Managers at agreed junctures and that these followed the University template, to amend the FPM annual report form to take account of college-specific issues in subject networks, to ensure that HE Co-ordinators provided staff development to course directors to achieve immediate notification of early leavers to the University and on the completion of data sections on the annual course review form, in order to resolve discrepancies, and to implement strategies to encourage the return of students who did not re-enrol.

The Sub-Group also recommended that the Forum ensure that only those individuals in partner institutions who had completed training by the University chair Boards of Examiners, in accordance with the agreed protocol.

Work Based Learning 

Professor Bartholomew noted that the topic of over-generous marking by industrial partners had been raised and that the report indicated that issues were being addressed.  He asked that information on the measures taken should be included in the report in order to provide evidence of action on a potential concern around standards.  

Minor corrections should also be made to some academic years and in the references to ‘Course Directors’ chairing Boards of Examiners at Section C5 and Recommendation 5.

Dr Keenan noted that the annual review of collaborative provision was a large, complex and resource-intensive exercise and acknowledged the work of members of the Sub-Group, Faculty Partnership Managers and in particular Mr Hugh Deighan and Mrs Cathy McIntyre from Quality Enhancement.  Professor Bartholomew echoed these thanks and extended them to her as Chair of the Sub-Group.

AGREED that:


(i) Quality Enhancement review past action plans and develop a checklist for supporting students during the teach-out of courses;

(ii) the recommendations for the Collaborative Partnerships Forum and Faculty Partnership Managers be endorsed.
EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
25 April 2007

07.75
RESIDUAL OBLIGATIONS TO STUDENTS IN THE EVENT OF COURSE CLOSURE OR TERMINATION OF AN AGREEMENT WITH A PARTNER INSTITUTION

The Committee received a paper dealing with the residual obligations to students in the event of course closure or termination of an agreement with a partner institution (TLC/07/26).  This matter had arisen from preparatory work for the Collaborative Provision Audit.  The paper outlined the current position for the University’s own courses and those offered by partner institutions, and proposed a set of principles to formalise explicitly the steps Faculties or partners should take to advise current and prospective students in the event of course closure and to see out the course as follows:  

prospective and current students should be informed as soon as practicable;

applicants should be advised of suitable alternatives in the University or, where these do not exist, of suitable alternatives elsewhere if known, and the UCAS procedures for full-time undergraduate courses;

the course should continue to be delivered to current students in accordance with the approved curriculum and regulations (including first sit and resit opportunities);

current students should be consulted about any proposed changes to the form of delivery, and the CA3 process used to notify the University;

requests for leave of absence for first year students, for whom no cohort would exist to rejoin, should not normally be granted.

A policy statement from the University of Nottingham was provided by way of example.

The Committee acknowledged that in terms of modus operandi, the University’s internal arrangements should be no less robust than those it expected of partner institutions.

The paper set out the general termination clauses which appeared in the legal agreements of this and other universities. The Committee noted that the University’s standard Recognition Agreement adopted the phrase ‘with the agreement of the [College]’ in the context of the partner institution’s continued responsibility for delivery of the course in the event of course closure (CA5 withdrawal) or termination of an agreement where due notice had been given.

The Committee believed that, although the phrase was intended to recognise that institutions might seek appropriate alternatives to continued delivery, it should be removed, as it might be construed as giving partner institutions the option of refusing to continue delivery.

AGREED:

i)
that the statement of principles be endorsed and be incorporated with additional guidance into the Programme Approval, Management and Review Handbook and Guide to Collaboration in the Provision of Programmes of Study; 


ii)
that Faculties and partner institutions be routinely reminded in writing of these principles and the residual obligations in the event of course closure;

iii)
that the phrase ‘with the agreement of the [College]’ be removed from future Memoranda of Recognition and Recognition Agreements.
PRINCIPLES FOR ASSURING THE ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND THE QUALITY OF THE STUDENT EXPERIENCE ON WITHDRAWN COURSES IN PARTNER INSTITUTIONS

BACKGROUND

In light of the increase in the number of courses being withdrawn or suspended in partner institutions the Academic Standards and Quality Enhancement Committee agreed that some principles and guidance be developed to:

· Assist Colleges in the management of the course closure process;

· Ensure the consistent, comparable and equitable treatment of students enrolled on these courses;

· Provide assurance to students, employers and other stakeholders that academic standards and the quality of the student experience are maintained until courses have been closed;

· Provide assurance to the University aa the awarding body that effective processes are in place for the delivery, management and monitoring of closing courses;

· Reduce the risk of decreased student satisfaction as expressed in NSS outcomes or through internal or external complaints and associated reputational risk.

In all instances information provision and protocols are governed by the CMA guidance published in March 2015: UK Higher Education Providers Advice on Consumer Protection Law
 which sets out the providers’ responsibilities under consumer protection law.  CMA guidance applies to all provision but is of particular relevance for withdrawn or closing courses where changes may be made to advertised provision and its associated terms and conditions as they affect both prospective and current students.

In essence this guidance makes it clear that changes to the terms and conditions of course offerings must be clearly and unambiguously communicated to students at the (1) research and application stage (2) offer stage and (3) enrolment stages by providing them with the material information they need to make informed choices so that they can opt out or make alternative choices on a timely basis.  Students must be advised of their right to cancel and all information must be provided in plain and intelligible language.  Where material changes are made to existing provision the express agreement of students must be sought.  Material information does not necessarily include all of the information that might potentially be of interest to a student but is the information which the student needs to make an informed choice.  An HE provider’s terms and conditions and any changes made to them must not be deemed to be unreasonable in terms of fairness to the student.  

PRINCIPLES

In arriving at the Principles and associated guidance notes consideration has been given to the student experience cycle.

Applicants 
1. Successful applicants for entry to closing courses must receive formal notification of the fact that they will be the final intake to the course including details of any changes to the terms and conditions of their offer as advertised in the prospectus and associated course materials and handbooks.  

A standard communication will be sent to all applicants affected by course withdrawals seeking to reassure them that the College has appropriate processes in place to manage the delivery of courses to which there will be no further intakes and to advise them of the rationale for closure.  Applicants will be advised that the academic standards of their course are assured as is the quality of their student experience.  They may also be advised that the College and the University will monitor this closely and that their views will be sought and any issues identified addressed in a timely manner. 

It may be too late in the admissions cycle for applicants to alter their course / institution choices but, if there is any scope to offer an applicant who indicates that they would prefer to enrol on a course not scheduled for closure an alternative, this should be followed up.  Any such offer will be subject to the entry requirements to the programme being met and the capacity of the course to accommodate additional students.  At this stage an applicant may elect to choose an alternative course at another campus of the College.

Communications to students should make it plain that in the light of the decision to close the course some of the previous discretionary terms and conditions may no longer apply.  For example deferred entry will not be an option and opportunities for leave of absence during the period of the course will be severely restricted. 

Action Point: Colleges to draw up standardised templates for written communications to prospective applicants advising them of the status of the course, of any changes to the advertised programme and its associated terms and conditions and their options, including rights to cancel, as appropriate.

Admissions

2. Students will complete their course on the campus on which they have enrolled and within the cohort with which they have enrolled.

After a student has been admitted to a course they cannot be required to change campus even if the long term intention is to move the subject area to another location.  In the interests of protecting the student experience and in order to avoid the risks associated with course delivery to small numbers, post enrolment students should not be offered the choice of moving to another campus where the same or a similar course is available.  Such an approach would only be acceptable if all students in a cohort were willing to transfer.

Course Delivery and Assessment

3. Modules must be delivered and assessed in the same manner as described in the approved course document or as amended by subsequent approved course revisions.  

The standard of teaching and assessment must be maintained and the arrangements for this must remain as described for the approved course.  For example where a module is delivered by a number of staff each contributing to a different element this number should not increase, although the staff may be employed on a casual hourly basis.  Similarly the balance of coursework and examination should not be varied unless there are sound pedagogic reasons for doing so and in this case the proposed change should come forward for consideration in the usual way.  Changes to modules in year must receive student and external examiner consent exactly as for all other courses.  It will not be appropriate to amalgamate classes at different levels.

There should be no reduction of class contact hours, changes to small group teaching or laboratory / practical work.  Opportunities to use staff with some direct link to the provision should always be considered to preserve, where possible, some continuity of experience for students. 

The number of optional modules can be reviewed in advance of student enrolment and applicants advised of any change to the advertised programme but options cannot be removed part way through the course except with the consent of all students.

In terms of the regulations governing courses these should follow the general regulations and students should have the same opportunities for first sit and resit assessments as all other students.  Boards of Examiners will of course retain the normal discretion in arriving at their judgements but must ensure that students are not treated unreasonably or unfairly because they are on a closing course.  However it may be helpful for Faculties to review the availability of exit awards in closing courses to ensure that Boards of Examiners have the maximum flexibility in determining the fairest and most appropriate student outcomes.  

Action Point: Course teams to consider the introduction of exit awards in closing courses where these do not already exist. 
Course Management

4. The standard approach to course management must be maintained.

5. The Course Director must be either be a permanent member of staff or on a contract which covers the duration of the course.

6. Students must be kept informed of any changes and where necessary their consent to these must be sought.

The Course Committee should continue to meet as should the Staff Student Consultative Committee (SSCC).  The Course Director should, wherever possible, be located on the same campus as the course and should fulfil the standard set of duties associated with the post.  The role of the course director will be of particular importance in securing the effective management of the course to closure while preserving the student experience and staff must be allocated adequate time for this function.  The role of module co-ordinator can be filled by a non-permanent member of staff but hours assigned must take account of this and must include time for attendance at Course Committee meetings and progress and Examination Boards and other associated administrative duties.

Exceptionally, where some change in the delivery arrangements for a course is unavoidable, students must be informed in a timely fashion and must be advised of the new arrangements. 

Student Complaints

7. Student complaint handling processes and practices should be accessible, clear and timely.

Notwithstanding the College’s best endeavours, it may still be the case that some students are disappointed or dissatisfied with their experience.  Poor complaints handling can undermine positive relationships with students and results in spending time and expense dealing with grievances which could have been resolved sooner.  Investing time in the early diagnosis and resolution of complaints will pay dividends in terms of academic and support staff time and the continued positive experience of students.

At all relevant engagements, including induction and SSCCs, the opportunity should be taken to receive feedback, and as appropriate, to advise students of both their rights and obligations and of the College procedures for complaints and appeals. 

Student Support 

8. The arrangements for the provision of Studies Advice must be maintained.
Students must be assigned an Advisor of Studies and be accorded the opportunity to meet with them to discuss matters related to their academic progress.  Where courses have adopted alternative patterns of studies advice provision these should be maintained.  Meetings should take place on the campus where the student is located.

Monitoring

9. Colleges and course teams should be alert to any issues arising in relation to closing courses and take urgent action to resolve these.

Indications that a course is at risk of failure might include increased student complaints, SSCC meeting minutes reporting concerns, reduced student engagement (poor attendance, failure to submit coursework or attend examinations), retention issues, poor performance or increased failure rates.  

The University will also review this group of courses in detail as part of the annual course review process and will require action to be taken to address any concerns identified.  This review may include discussions with students and staff.    


Academic Office


July 2018





Quality Enhancement


July 2019
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